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Mark 1: 14-20; “I will make you Fishers of Men”, Sermon # 4 in the series - 
"Astonished at His teaching", Delivered by Pastor Paul Rendall 

on November 2nd, 2014, in the Morning Worship Service. 
 
 
The last time that we were together around this text I introduced to you, very briefly, the subject 
of our being made fishers of men.  I told you that I wanted you to know that even though it is 
true that the primary reference of these words pertains to those who are called to preach and to 
those who are called to the Christian ministry by the Lord of the Harvest Himself, yet the Great 
Commission includes and takes in everyone in Christ’s church. “Go therefore and make disciples 
of all the nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father, and the Son, and the Holy Spirit, 
teaching them to observe all that I have commanded you, and lo I am with you always even to 
the end of the age.” It is true that not every Christian is a teacher and preacher. Not every 
Christian has the authority to baptize.  But the real question is; how could the Apostles do all 
this work themselves?  And how could the work of evangelism and discipleship be simply in 
their generation alone when the commission itself extends to the “end of the age?”   Well the 
simple answer is that the Great Commission is for every generation of Christians until the end of 
the age.  It pertains to men who are called as pastor-teachers of Christ’s Church; and it pertains 
as well to every Christian who is “to give an answer for the hope that is within them, yet with 
gentleness and respect” to the people who they would share the gospel with.  
       I want to ask the question this morning: How is it that Christians can be made to become 
fishers of men?  And I want to apply the answers that I give to that question, to ourselves, 
hoping that each believer here really will become a fisher of men and respond in obedience to 
what the Lord Jesus has called each of us to do in evangelism.  These verses will show us 3 
things that each of us should consider in relation to how Christ would have us to be fishing for 
men.  The 3 things we must consider in order to fish for men are, 1st - Whether we are following 
Jesus.  2nd - Whether we are “mending our nets”.  And 3rdly - Whether we are servant-
fisherman.  
1st- Each of us must consider whether we are following Jesus. 
 (Verses 17 and 18) 
       A disciple is a follower of Jesus; one who is learning what it means to live by faith in Him, 
and to keep His commandments. Are you a follower of our Lord?  As a Christian, are you 
attempting to help in making disciples to Him?  Disciples are not made by the fishing of 
preaching and preachers alone.  Discipleship is “teaching them to observe all that Jesus has 
commanded them”. Preaching is absolutely essential, both in the making of disciples and in their 
making progress in Christian maturity.   I do believe in the centrality of preaching in this regard; 
in the worship of God, and the preaching of pastors as the basis of all the evangelism which any 
church engages in.  But evangelism, or fishing for men, is not only to be done by men who 
preach, but also by a body of believers who are living out the things which they are taught from 
Sunday to Sunday through the preaching of the Word.  The body of Christ, the Church, should 
also have a great heart concern for the salvation of people around them. What is the teaching 
and preaching for, which pastors do in relation to the Church, if it is not to “equip the saints for 
the work of service?”  Service to who?  Service to Christ.  I believe that part of our service to 
Christ is to be fishing for men, or helping our pastor or others who are concerned to spread 
God's Word in the way that He has commanded in the Bible. The Apostles were the sent 
messengers and helpers of Christ.  Pastor-teachers carry on and carry out the Great Commission 
according to the Word of the Apostles written down in the Word.  And each church works 
together with their pastors.  If we cannot become a fisher of men ourselves; nevertheless we can  
help others who are fishing for men.  
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       Our text says, “And as He walked by the Sea of Galilee, He saw Simon and Andrew his 
brother casting a net into the sea; for they were fishermen.”  “Then Jesus said to them, ‘Follow 
Me, and I will make you become fishers of men.”  “They immediately left their nets and followed 
Him.”  We need to understand that when God intends to save us from our sins and bring us into 
His kingdom; even when we are first moving toward becoming a Christian; that Jesus observes 
us in our calling, our work, as he does here with these men.   It is He who calls us to salvation 
and to fellowship with Himself.  It is He who fits our calling our occupation in life, if it is a 
legitimate calling and not a sinful one, to His own great purpose in the salvation of other 
sinners.  We are not simply saved to be saved and our salvation have no impact on others.  We 
are saved from our sins in order that we might see others saved whom we know and love and live 
with and come into contact with.  If we grasp this truth we will leave our purely selfish 
conception of the meaning of our life behind.  Each Christian is called to “leave their nets”, and 
follow Christ.  But we must understand that this becoming fishers of men, that we are called to, 
is something which the Lord Jesus must make us into.   
       These men were not simply told that they were fishers of men, and then told,  “Now go do 
the work”.  No, fishing for men is more than getting people to make a decision for Christ.  
Rather, it is a disciple attempting to see other people around him become disciples; followers of 
Christ. Therefore, the one who preaches and the one who shares must themselves learn from 
their Master how to spiritually fish.  Jesus saw these men casting a net into the sea; for they were 
fishermen.  And He said to them, “Follow Me, and I will make you become fishers of men.”  He 
would take them where they were, and He would make them become fishers of men.  These men  
knew how to fish for fish.  They knew how to work hard during the night and during the day.  
They worked at it every day.  They knew how to cast their nets and where the best places were.  
And it is very evident from Jesus’ statement here that He doesn’t discount their knowledge of 
their occupation; their calling in the world, to be fishermen.  And neither should you abandon 
your calling, the calling and occupation that you are in when you are converted to Jesus Christ.  
Christ can take you in your present work situation and use you in His service right where you 
are.   
       1st Corinthians 7 : 20 says, “Let each one remain in the same calling in which he was called.”  
“Were you called while a slave?”  “Do not be concerned about it; but if you can be made free, 
rather use it.”  “For he who is called in the Lord while a slave is the Lord’s freedman.”  “Likewise 
he who is called while free is Christ’s slave.”  “You were bought with a price; do not become 
slaves of men.”  “Brethren, let each one remain with God in that state in which he was called.”  
This command pertains to every one of the Lord's people who is not being called into full time 
ministry.  You should remain in the state in which you were called.  You should not think that 
because you have become a Christian that you cannot be useful to the Master to fish for men 
right where you are.  Sometimes people have romantic notions about the ministry.  They think 
that the ministry is a great occupation to be in, dealing with spiritual things and speaking to 
people about their souls and spiritual things all of the time.  And certainly the ministry is a high 
calling in just that way.  But what most Christians do not stop to consider is that they also, at any 
time, may have the joy, even as they also have the responsibility, to so live and to so speak when 
it will not infringe on company time, to share gospel truth.  When you, in brief compass begin to 
share the basic truths of the gospel, people around you will hear some small word that you speak 
and they may be saved.  Or, they may for the first time become interested.   
       This, I say to you, is fishing for men, when you pray and give out the truth of the Word to 
those around you.  And when they come to know that you yourself keep the commandments of 
God by faith in Christ, they will by the Spirit’s sovereign working, begin to see Christ in you is 
your hope, and your glory.  Turn with me over to Colossians 4.  I want to show you how fishing 
for men flows out from our secret life in prayer to our more public life in our jobs.  It says here, 
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“Masters, give your bondservants what is just and fair, knowing that you also have a Master in 
heaven.”  Paul does not urge the abolition of slavery here, but he does urge those who had slaves 
to treat them in a just and fair way, knowing that they also were slaves of Christ.  You see, the 
master was to represent Christ to those who were his servants.  It does not say that the master of 
these slaves was a minister or a pastor.  Did he have to do this?  No, he did it because he was a 
Christian, and he knew this is what he should do.  This is what was right to do.  This was a gospel 
witness to them.  I believe that this was true fishing for men, and it can transfer into the 21st 
Century and our sharing with people around us every day. Verse 2 says, “Continue earnestly in 
prayer, being vigilant in it with thanksgiving; meanwhile praying also for us, that God would 
open to us a door for the word, to speak the mystery of Christ, for which I am also in chains, that 
I may make it manifest, as I ought to speak.”  Here we find that it is being urged by the Apostle 
Paul that the saints at Colosse pray that God would open a door for them for the preaching of the 
Word.  They had been called to this work of being missionary evangelists, and it was very 
necessary that this spiritual work and spiritual advance of the gospel be undergirded with 
prayer.  It is always a good thing to pray and to continue earnestly in prayer for the forward 
progress of the gospel in and through any local church. And the same way of fishing for men 
applies to the missionaries that the church supports with their prayers. This is fishing for men 
and asking for help in fishing for men.   
       But then, as we look at verses 5 and 6, Paul addresses the responsibility of each of the 
believers in the church in Colosse.  “Walk in wisdom toward those who are outside, redeeming 
the time.”  “Let your speech always be with grace, seasoned with salt, that you may know how 
you ought to answer each one.”  He is saying in these words; you only have so much time given 
to you, to spend with each individual that you come into contact with; any person who is “an 
outsider”.  Be wise about it. I assume that he is primarily speaking of unbelievers that we come 
into contact with.  But he may also be speaking about those who are Christians but not members 
of the church. He is saying; you need to redeem the time with them.  You will need to think 
about and pray about what you will say and do around these people.  Pray that you will be wise 
around them; not be foolish, or joking around about spiritual things, or only speaking of worldly 
matters.  “Let you speech always be with grace, seasoned with salt.”  Let the words that come out 
of your mouth include the “salt” of things related to the gospel and the Word of God.  You don’t 
need to give tracts out to everyone that you meet.  You simply need to be a living tract, in your 
speech and actions.  There is nothing wrong with tracts, but the good speech of a living Christian 
in my opinion is better yet.   
       In other words: Are you following Jesus?  He says “Follow me, and I will make you fishers of 
men.”  The way that you follow him, since you cannot see Him, is that you believe that He is 
watching you; He is considering you in this regard, as to what He can do to make you become a 
fisher of men.   He by His good Spirit is working in your heart, so that you will consciously begin 
to think of what you can say and what you can do in relation to all the people you are around 
every day.  Your loving response to this working is to ask yourself: What can I say to them about 
the greatest subject of my thoughts; that is, what can I say about Christ Himself to them?  And 
how can I keep His commandments before them, out of love to their eternal souls, so that they 
will begin to understand the grace that I have been given?  Do you do this dear Christian?  Or do 
you feel so self-conscious around outsiders that you spend most of your time trying to win their 
approval?  You are not called to do that. Rather, learn to see yourself as a follower of Christ 
rather than a follower of men.  Whatever inadequacies you might feel in the presence of people 
around you, can be overcome as you learn to pray and thoughtfully consider what the other 
person needs to hear from your and see in you.   
       If you are following Christ, over time you will know that you have the answers to the 
meaning of life.  You have the answers to all of the greatest and most difficult questions that 
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people have, about how to live to the glory of God.  These answers are found in the Bible.  Speak 
Bible truth wherever you can see that it may be received.  If someone is doing something wrong; 
pray about what you might say to them.  Ask the Lord to show you your responsibility toward 
them, and act upon what comes to your mind when it is in line with the commandments of the 
Word of God.   If you have reason to think that perhaps the person you are with has never heard 
the gospel or has not correctly understood the gospel, pray and ask the Lord Jesus what you 
might do about this.  Pray in your mind with the person right in front of you.  Believe that the 
Lord will give you wisdom in order to say what needs to be said.  When that person comes to 
mind when you are not with them; pray and lay their case before the Lord and ask Him to help 
you to know what to do about their unbelief, their pride, their resistance, their reluctance to 
receive Christ or to do what the Bible commands.  Pray for the grace and the boldness to say 
even a few words for Christ to them.  People must be told that they need Christ to know God.  
They need Christ to have their sins forgiven.  They need Christ to have the power to do what is 
right from the right motives.  This is what it practically means to follow Christ in becoming a 
fisher of men.   
The 2nd thing that we should consider in relation to how Christ would make us to 
become fishers of men is the mending of our nets.  
       In verse 19 says,  “When He had gone a little farther from there, He saw James the son of 
Zebedee, and John his brother, who also were in the boat mending their nets.”  Now, I think that 
this detail of their mending the nets was given to us for a purpose.  It was to show us something 
very important about the fishing occupation.  These men fished with nets, and a real part of their 
work was periodically mending those nets.  If you are going to catch the fish you have to make 
sure that they are not going to be able to escape through holes in the nets, when the net is 
drawn.  Even so, the preacher who would catch fish, and every person who would help in the 
fishing, must take a look at the way that they present the gospel.  First of all, ask yourself if you 
are really preaching the gospel.  Are you really casting the gospel as the net of truth concerning 
Christ, which you really believe will draw them to believe in Christ?  The Apostle Paul says in 
Romans 1: 16, “For I am not ashamed of the gospel for it is the power of God to salvation for 
everyone who believes, for the Jew first and also for the Greek.”  Are you sharing the gospel, or 
are you ashamed of the gospel?   
       Sometimes I think that a preacher himself can fall into this terrible neglect in his preaching, 
where he preaches everything but the gospel.  He preaches the doctrines of grace in all of their 
intricacies.  He speaks about Election and predestination and the effectual call and the 
perseverance of the saints.  He preaches about the terrible sins in our society.  He preaches 
about the importance of what it means to become a member of the church.  He preaches about 
the Reformed faith and the need to understand the Covenant of Grace correctly.  But somehow 
or another, he does not speak about Christ and him crucified.  May I say it in a kindly fashion?  
There is a great hole in the net that needs to be looked to, lest many fish, even those of his own 
congregation, be lost forever.  The man who preaches needs to remember the fact that people are 
not saved by preaching about the doctrines of grace; they are saved by his preaching Christ and 
him crucified.  The Apostle Paul says in 1 Corinthians 2: 1, “And I brethren, when I came to you, 
did not come with excellence of speech or of wisdom declaring to you the testimony of God.”  
“For I determined not to know anything among you except Jesus Christ and Him crucified.”  “I 
was with you in weakness, in fear, and in much trembling.”   
       Brethren, when you pray for this man who stands before you to preach this morning, pray 
that I will become better and better at preaching Christ.   Pray that I will set forth our precious 
Savior in all of His perfect and righteous life; our Savior in His lovingly giving Himself as a 
sacrifice on the cross for our sins.  Pray that I would preach Christ in relation to every single 
important doctrine in the Scriptures.  Pray that I will preach to you from all of the Word, but 
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pray especially that I will expound to you from all of the Scriptures, the things concerning Christ.  
O let me set forth the glory of Christ and the obedience of Christ and the sufferings of Christ, and 
the resurrection of Christ, so that everyone who is here who is unconverted may know that the 
gospel is the good news of Jesus Christ! 
       And let it be remembered that it is not enough that I alone as your pastor preach the 
unsearchable riches of Christ; you who are parents must preach and teach the gospel to your 
own children.  Some of you have done this well by teaching your child parts of the Shorter 
Catechism.  And they are able to repeat those answers to many of those questions back to you, 
and this is an excellent thing to do.  You have taught your children to remember the 10 
commandments and you have shown them the difference between what is sinful, and what is 
good and right.  You have held them accountable in their behavior and you have corrected them 
and disciplined them when they broke one or more of God’s holy laws.  But let me ask you; have 
you preached to them the gospel of the Lord Jesus dying for such sins?  Because if you fail to 
give them the gospel, they will grow up thinking that they are saved by being compliant children.  
And then when they become compliant, they will listen to you as you evaluate the lives of other 
people that you know.  You will point out their sins and weaknesses and your children will say to 
themselves: How terrible!  I would never do that.  I am so glad that my parents taught me better 
than that.  And they will come to think after a while that they are saved by being outwardly 
compliant and moral.  But inside, they will be like little Pharisees who are justifying themselves.  
They are trusting in themselves that they are righteous and they despise others.   
       Why does this happen?  It happens, in part, because they were never given the gospel, or if 
they were given it, they were not given it at the right times.  The gospel must be given whether 
the young person or child sees themselves a sinner or not.  When they do not see themselves a 
sinner, you need to preach to them the law, and not just the 10 commandments, but what sums 
up the 10 commandments.  You must speak to them about loving the Lord their God with all of 
their heart, all of their soul, and all of their strength.  You should have them read their Bible on a 
regular basis, and tell them that it takes the grace of Christ to do this.  You should tell them 
where they are sinning against their siblings, and after you have corrected them or disciplined 
them for being sinfully angry, for sinfully looking down on their brother or sister, or treating 
them in an unkind or cruel manner, you should give them the gospel.  Tell them that you love 
them and that is why you discipline them.  But also remember to tell them that the way to deal 
with these sins is to come to Jesus Christ and believe in Him.  Come to Him and ask for grace 
that so that their heart may be changed, and their sins forgiven. Tell them that by the grace 
which comes from Christ, that they can change; even come to have a desire to love those whom 
they once despised. 
       They need very much to understand that only Christ can give them grace for this.  Do you tell 
them this parents?   If you do not tell them of God’s law, there will be a hole in the gospel net 
which they can swim through.  They will not come under conviction of their sins or see the 
bondage that it brings.  But if you do not tell them of the gospel, even when they see themselves 
as sinners, they will think that they are worthless and that you think that they are morally 
stupid.  And so we must be ready to do both at the right time and in the right way.  Preaching 
God’s law by itself will save no one.  The law cannot give life.  Only Christ can give life.  But the 
law does bring conviction of sin.  And the law is a schoolmaster to bring people to Christ. A 
convicted sinner is taken in this net.  And after he or she is taken, they are brought to shore and 
they come to realize in hearing and believing the gospel, that they have a new life; a new power 
to live godly.  They then come to love God’s law and hate their sin because they have seen Christ 
by faith.  We must mend our nets where they need mending.  We must close the holes that allow 
people to see through and get through the gospel net.  We must study our nets closely to find 
these holes.  Do we have a love for perishing sinners?  Do we think about what we say to people 
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about the way of salvation?  When we bring our message into line with what the Bible teaches; 
when we study ourselves and our teaching, then we are mending the nets.  It is then, that we can 
expect to catch the fish, the sinners who so desperately need Christ.  I am thinking now of a 
verse in 1st Timothy 4: 16.  “Take heed to yourself and to the doctrine.” (or your teaching)  
“Continue in them, for in doing this you will save both yourself and those who hear you.”  This is 
how we mend our nets, by taking heed to ourselves and to the things that we teach, concerning 
the gospel and the word of God.   
Then 3rdly- When we are learning from Christ how to fish for men, we must 
consider whether we are servant fishermen.   
       Verse 20 says: “And immediately He called them, and they left their father Zebedee in the 
boat with the hired servants, and went after Him.”  These men were being called to become 
fishers of men in the greatest sense of that word.  They were to be called later in chapter 3, verse 
13 to be numbered with the 12 Apostles.  But the Scripture does not mention that here.  And I 
think that there is a reason for this as well.  They would be appointed to a position later.  They 
would be appointed to an office over the church of Jesus Christ by His direct appointment.  That 
was very necessary in the work that they were being called to.  But is it not interesting that this 
call was just to become fishers of men, with no mention of the office, or of how great they would 
become in the history of the Church and the history of the World.  Christ would have us learn 
something from this. Let us ask ourselves as we close this message whether we are servant 
fishermen even as they were that day?  They heard Christ’s words and immediately they left their 
nets and followed Jesus.   They left their father, and the boat, and all of their life as they knew it 
to follow Jesus.  This is the kind of heart attitude, I believe, that the Lord Jesus is looking for 
from each and every believer. It is that we would respond to His words with a decisive 
obedience.  We do not know, necessarily where this will lead us, but this is following Christ.  In 
their case they were being called to leave their families and their jobs, and everything familiar, to 
follow Jesus.  We are not called to do that, as we have seen.  We are called to remain with God in 
the condition in which He calls us.  They were called to be Apostles and preachers who had an 
extraordinary calling, and we do not have this.  Some of us may have a call to preach and to 
enter into the ministry and this may take us out of a job that we used to do when we were first 
called.  And this is obedience to the Lord.  
        But let us think about what the Lord is looking for from all of us.  It is that spirit of saying: 
Yes, Lord, I will respond to your call to become a fisher of men.  I may not have the gifts of 
speaking and preaching that others have, but I see and feel the plight of people perishing; that if 
they do not hear and see the gospel truth in me; they may perish forever.  I see, Lord, that you 
came to seek and to save that which is lost.  I see, Lord, that you laid down your life so that 
sinners might be saved and won to You.  And I see in the Bible that it says in Proverbs 11: 30, 
“The fruit of the righteous is a tree of life, and he who wins souls is wise.”  O Lord, make me 
wise.  May the fruit of righteousness in my life be a tree of life to others.  O God grant it, for Your 
name’s sake.  Amen  
         


